Town of Jefferson

Office of the Planning Board

Minutes

January 11, 2022
Members present:  Chairman Michael Meehan; Gil Finch, Jason Call, Donna Laurent, Mike Smith, alternate; Bob Roy, alternate; Kevin Meehan, Selectmen’s representative 
Absent:  Wayne Kellner, alternate  
Others present:  Charlene Wheeler, Board secretary; June Garneau, Olin Garneau
In the absence of regular Board members, Bob Roy and Mike Smith were designated voting members for this meeting.

Minutes
A motion was made by Donna Laurent to approve the minutes of the December 14,  2021 meeting as read, seconded by Jason Call.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous. 

Consultation – Master Plan – June Garneau
The Planning Board continued work on the Master Plan reviewing an updated draft of Chapter 1: Land Use. June Garneau began by discussing the map showing sizes of parcels in the town with the observation there are indeed a number of very large lots.    There was a question of what other zoning regulations may have been in existence before 1987.  According to the previous Master Plan, a planning board was created in 1970.  The Board secretary will try to confirm this.  June then returned to the chapter summary and goals for review.  Several edits were made to the goals.  Jason Call commented that June had done a good job linking survey results to goals in the Master Plan.  Board members were asked to consider the changes made for the next meeting to see if any further edits are needed.  A question arose as to who must vote to accept a final Master Plan and what the procedure must be.  The Board secretary said she would check the state RSAs.

Next a draft of Chapter 9:  History, Culture and Historic Resources was examined.  Survey questions pertinent to this area were reviewed. Some edits were made to a list of historic properties within the town. The chapter summary and goals should be ready for review at the Board’s next meeting with June on February 8.  She and Olin thanked the Board and left the meeting.

Consultation – Saleh Proposal
The Jefferson Planning Board discussed a preliminary proposal from Walid Saleh for Map 8, Lot 5A which sits between the former elementary school and the Applebrook on Route 115A.  He wants to build six cabins as a start plus a larger central building to house an office, bathrooms/showers, a laundry, etc.  After looking at the plan the Board had several concerns and unanswered questions.  There are hydric soils on the 29 acres as well as the 150 feet right-of-way of the Portland Pipeline which reduce the buildable area of the 29+ acres substantially. The proposed cabins are shown situated in wetlands.  It is hard to comment on the cabins and larger central building as it isn't clear exactly their dimensions and interiors.  It is also unclear whether this is intended to be a campground or a cluster development. What will be the provisions for water, sewer, and roads?  In either case Mr. Saleh would also have to seek a Special Exception from the Zoning Board of Adjustment to operate a business.  A letter was read from Fire Chief Milligan outlining his concerns.  In order to get a clearer understanding the Board would like to meet with Mr. Saleh or his representative in person for a consultation.  The Board secretary will contact Mr. Saleh.  Also, it is the Board's understanding Mr. Saleh is not the owner of record of this Lot 5A. In order to proceed much further with an application for development a letter from the current owner of record with permission to do so would be required.

   Financial Report

The Board secretary hoped to have a final year end summary for 2021 available for the next meeting.  The Select Board has been working to finalize accounts.
Communications
Gordon Rebello has resigned in writing as a regular member of the Planning Board.  Jason Call made the motion to accept his resignation with regret and appreciation for the years of service Mr. Rebello has given to the town.  Gil Finch seconded the motion.  The vote to accept the motion was unanimous.  The Board secretary will send a memo to the Select Board.
Copies of Selectmen’s minutes can be read on the town’s website and any questions brought to the next Planning Board meeting.
The Board noted a new building permit for Santa’s Village to construct more cabanas in the water park.
The Board’s next regular meeting date is January 25, 2022.
Gil Finch made the motion to adjourn the meeting, seconded by Bob Roy.  The meeting was adjourned at 9:28 p.m.

_________________________

Charlene Wheeler

Secretary to the Board
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